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EDUCATION AND STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE                                                              Confirmed


Minutes of the meeting held on 28 March 2012 at 1400 hours in room DG02
Present:
Prof T McIntyre-Bhatty (Chair)
Deputy Vice Chancellor (Student Experience, Education and Professional Practice) 
Ms M Barron (Secretary)
Head of Student Services

Mr R Chater (Clerk)

Quality and Enhancement Officer

Ms M Barnard


Representing the Academic Partnerships Manager
Prof D Buhalis


Senate Member [present for part of the meeting]
Ms F Cownie


School Student Experience Champion, The Media School

Ms J Dawson


Observer nominated by the Chair of the Board

Dr S Eccles


Head of Education, The Media School

Mr J Gusman


Undergraduate Student Representative

Dr R Hill


Associate Dean (Education), School of Applied Sciences

Mr T Horner


President of the Students’ Union

Dr M Humphreys

Director of Estates and IT Services

Dr M Hutchings
Representing the Deputy Dean (Education) and the School Student Experience Champion, School of Health and Social Care
Mr A James


General Manager of the Students’ Union

Ms J Jenkin


Director of Student and Academic Services

Ms K Jones


Student Union Vice President (Education)

Dr F Knight


Representing the Head of the Graduate School
Dr A Main


School Student Experience Champion, School of Design, Engineering and Computing

Dr K McGhee


School Student Experience Champion, School of Applied Sciences

Prof J Parker


Member of the Professoriate, School of Health and Social Care

Prof D Patton


Member of the Professoriate, The Business School

Mr M Ridolfo


School Student Experience Champion, The Business School
Mr P Ryland


Deputy Dean (Education), School of Tourism

Associate Prof C Shiel

Director of the Centre for Global Perspectives

Ms C Symonds


School Student Experience Champion, School of Tourism

Ms J Taylor


Educational Development and Quality Manager

Dr X Velay


Deputy Dean (Education), School of Design, Engineering and Computing 
Dr G Willcocks


Deputy Dean (Education), The Business School
In attendance:
Ms S Fereday


Quality and Enhancement Officer

Ms S Leahy-Harland

Observer (Student Experience Programme Manager)

Dr B Merrington


University Chaplain



*Actions:
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Associate Prof C Shiel

DD(E)s

Deputy Deans (Education)

JD
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MB

Ms M Barron



MH

Dr M Humphreys



MR

Mr M Ridolfo

PR

Mr P Ryland

SE

Dr S Eccles
SSECs

School Student Experience Champions

TM-B

Prof T McIntyre-Bhatty
 

1.
Apologies

Apologies had been received from:
Dr B Dyer

School Student Experience Champion, School of Health and Social Care
Prof R Gozlan

Member of the Professoriate, School of Applied Sciences

Mr A Ireland

Chair of Student Voice Committee

Ms J Mack

Academic Partnerships Manager

Mr C Matthews

Deputy Dean (Education), School of Health and Social Care 
Ms M Mayer

Observer nominated by the Chair of the Board
Ms J Quest

Senate Member

Prof T Zhang

Head of the Graduate School

	1.1
The Committee welcomed three new members from the Professoriate, nominated by the Chair of Senate:        

Prof R Gozlan, School of Applied Sciences

Prof J Parker, School of Health and Social Care

Prof D Patton, The Business School

1.2
The Committed noted and welcomed the appointment of current member Dr S Eccles to the role of Committee Deputy Chair.

2.
Minutes of the previous meeting (18 January 2012)

2.1
Accuracy
The minutes of the last meeting were approved as a true record.
	
	

	2.2
Matters Arising
2.2.1
Minute 2.2.4

ACTION: This action had yet to be completed. It was agreed that the Deputy Vice Chancellor would report back on the ULT discussion of EBC usage at the March 2012 meeting of ESEC.   

The Deputy Vice Chancellor reported that following discussion at ULT, the issue of undergraduate use of the EBC had been referred back to the Business School for consideration in its Strategic Plan.
2.2.2
Minute 2.2.5


ACTION: It was agreed that the Head of Student Services would convene a meeting with all School Student Champions, the Director of Estates and IT, and a representative of the Students’ Union to discuss the feasibility of the introduction of a system that would allow students to receive a receipt for hard copy hand-ins in light of the committee’s deliberations and report back to the committee with its recommendations at the next meeting (March 2012).

An item considering Assignment Receipting Options had been placed on the agenda for discussion (see minute 3.2).
	
	

	2.2.3
Minute 2.2.9


ACTION: It was agreed that the protocol produced by the Student Voice Committee should be discussed executively at the University Leadership Team (ULT).
The Deputy Vice Chancellor reported that the protocol for responding to students had been noted by Senate alongside the Media School Student Charter. Senate members had welcomed the latter document and praised it for its clarity and simplicity and noted the benefits of the cultural changes which could arise from such a charter. Therefore, it was proposed that charters were continued to be developed as best practice by the Schools, supporting a cultural shift for positive change in behaviour. However, it was agreed that response protocols should be managed locally including encouragement of the use of appropriate out-of-office messages.
ACTION: Schools to consider developing their own charters utilizing the Media School’s Charter as best practice.

ACTION: Schools to retain and manage their individual response protocols.
	
	

	
	
	Action*
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DD(E)s/ SSECs

	2.2.4
Minute 2.2.10

ACTION: It was agreed that the Chair would give a full report on the implementation of a “you said, we did” / “listening to you” tab at the next meeting (March 2012).
.


The Deputy Vice Chancellor reported that he had asked Deputy Deans (Education) for a response on the issue. Most Schools had implemented “you said, we did” / “listening to you” and in those School where full implementation had not yet been completed the Deputy Deans (Education) would be moving this forward over the next few weeks.

Concern was raised that the term ““you said, we did” sounded reactive and didn’t reflect that students’ issues were engaged in their learning in partnership with Schools. It was agreed that there could be flexibility in the terminology used to describe the process within Schools. 


	
	

	2.2.5
Minute 3.1
ACTION: It was agreed to set up a working group to identify a strategy for the implementation of the revised UK Professional Standards Framework.  The membership of the group  would be the current teaching team for the Postgraduate Certificate in Education   Practice, The Media  School’s Head of Education (who would lead), and the Staff  Development Manager. In addition to issues raised in the report, the working group should also consider the University’s Fusion strategy (BU 2018) and costings for the support of those staff with relevant qualifications other than the Postgraduate Certificate in Education Practice. The working group should report back to the Committee at its next meeting (March 2012).

The Media School’s Head of Education reported that two meetings of the working group had been held to date. The group had planned timescales for considering existing proposals and implications for practice. 

ACTION: It was agreed that the group produce a full report for the next meeting (May 2012).


	
	SE

	2.2.6
Minute 3.2

ACTION: It was agreed that the committee would continue to monitor the strategies and action plans to facilitate the sharing of good practice. It was envisaged that an institutional conference be held in the summer in this regard. Additionally, the School of Tourism and SAS should circulate their full Action Plan and updates to members of the Committee for consideration.

The Clerk had circulated the School of Tourism and SAS Action Plans.  
The Chair had requested that Education Enhancement plans only be submitted to the first two meetings of ESEC of the academic year. The first meeting would receive the updated action plans whilst the second meeting would consider progress against the plan. Therefore, there was no consideration at this meeting. 
	
	

	2.2.7
Minute 3.2
ACTION: It was agreed that Student Voice Committee deliberate whether principles of consistency can be found in the differing approaches taken to the gathering of mid-cycle unit feedback in Schools, and whether such principles should be embedded across the institution in the next academic year.

The Head of Student Services reported on behalf of the Student Voice Committee that although members had discussed the issue, opinions were varied and it had been unable to reach a consensus. 

ACTION: The Chair requested that the Student Voice Committee deliberate further and produce a report with a definitive proposal for submission to the next meeting (May 2012). 

	
	Action*
AI


	2.2.8
Minute 3.3

ACTION: It was agreed that Paper ESE/1112/26 should be circulated to the Deans of Schools for consideration at School Academic Boards with specific responses included in School Education Enhancement Action Plans within their Strategic Plan submissions for 2012/13 onwards. 

Action completed.

2.2.9
Minute 3.3 
ACTION: It was agreed that the Director of Estates and IT Services would review the availability of short-term lets and report to the next meeting (March 2012) as the lack of such lets had been identified as a barrier to international mobility. 

Issue discussed under item 3.1. 

2.2.10
Minute 3.4
ACTION: It was agreed that consideration of a new open-architecture solution for 2013/14, based upon the recommendations of the report, should be undertaken as a project by the Student Experience Programme Board, with progress monitored at ESEC via the Student Experience Programme Board Report.

The Director of Estates and IT Services reported that he had started the project. There would be two stages: the first would be a Blackboard upgrade, to be implemented ready for the next academic year. The second stage would be to move towards a more open architecture VLE for the 2013-14 academic year.
	
	

	3.
Items for discussion
3.1
Mobility and Erasmus

3.1.1
The Director of the Centre for Global Perspectives summarised the contents of Paper 
ESE/1112/37. Issues that needed to be addressed included: students dealing with 
complicated administrative arrangements; having the confidence to apply, which may be 
addressed through personal development; student financing which might be addressed through 
bursaries for unpaid placements; and visa issues for outbound students.
 
However, it was noted that one of the greatest barriers to mobility was the lack of short-term accommodation options in Bournemouth University held accommodation to allow for part-year study. Members concurred with this view. The Director of Estates and IT Services commented that the issue was challenging to address since the current priority was to ensure University accommodation for all 1st year and international students and the University was currently 1000 beds short of meeting this requirement.

It was agreed to run a pilot in the School of Tourism and the Business School in place for 2012/13 and to provide a small number of lets.
ACTION: The Director of Estates and IT Services to review accommodation arrangements for a pilot based on six students for each of the two Schools, for a period of three to four months.  
	
	MH


	ACTION: The Head of Student Services to draft a proposal for financial support for students who wished to use accommodation on a part year basis only, for Executive consideration, with input from the Director of the Centre for Global Perspectives, the Business School Student Experience Champion and Deputy Dean (Education), School of Tourism.  

	
	Action*
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	3.1.2
The Head of Student Services summarised the contents of Paper ESE/1112/38.
In line with the University’s Strategic Plan there was a push to increase BU targets for placements abroad. Therefore increased numbers have been applied for in the Erasmus application. This has implications for Schools and for placements in order to meet these targets.
It was noted that in the application there had been an increase in the target for staff mobility for both teaching assignments abroad and for staff training. Therefore it was imperative that Schools encourage uptake, particularly since the funding would need to be returned if not utilised. Members asked for clarification of the criteria and options for staff mobility.
ACTION: It was agreed that the Director of the Centre for Global Perspectives would circulate to Schools for discussion a paper summarising Erasmus staff targets and opportunities and that Schools should also note the need for the future development of bi-lateral institutional relationships to support mobility.


	
	CS

	3.2
Assignment Receipting Options
The Head of Student Services summarised the contents of Paper ESE/1112/39. Conclusions had been reached via email correspondence and the paper presented the Committee with four options regarding possible introduction of a system that would allow students to receive a receipt for hard copy hand‐ins. Although no option provided a complete solution.
As had been noted at the previous meeting, Schools reported lost assignments were extremely rare.  It was noted that in these instances, there appeared to be a lack of consistency in approach by Schools.  This needed to be addressed.  

ACTION: It was agreed to collate how Schools deal with lost assignments at present with the aim of the Committee ensuring parity.

It had been agreed at the previous meeting that it was best practice to receipt and that a solution to receipt for hard copies was required. It had been noted in the paper that the proposal outlined in the previous meeting for an electronic receipt to be sent in response to an electronic submission sent in addition to a hard copy used for marking purposes, had raised concern that there would be unacceptable back-office workload because these assignments would have to be sorted, requiring additional staff resource. However, members challenged this view, suggesting that the online submission box or email box would only need to be checked in instances when a hard-copy had not been received. Therefore, it was proposed to further investigate a solution where students additionally submit an electronic copy online in order to receive an automated a receipt. 
ACTION: It was agreed that the group consider the above proposal and analyse the risks in order to produce a report with a definitive proposal for the implementation of electronic copy submission for automated receipting, highlighting any problems, with alternative solutions and risks, for submission to the next meeting (May 2012). 


	
	MB
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	3.3
Appeals and Complaints (2010/2011

The Head of Student Services summarised the contents of Paper ESE/1112/40. 

It was noted that the University continues to be compliant with QAA Code of Practice.  
The Committee was pleased to note that in general there were relatively low numbers of appeals and complaints and that this reflected well on the overall quality of the student experience. However, there was a rise in the number of appeals that were progressing to the mediation stage. It was felt that this number could be reduced if students received a clearer rationale for the local stage decision and the Head of Student Services reported that Schools would be advised to give more detail in their final local stage reports.   A low number of appeals progressed to the OIA and the vast majority of these were not upheld, indicating that BU’s processes were fair and applied appropriately. Appeals and Complaints were becoming increasingly complex, both at the local and formal stages and there was likely to be an increase in numbers of complaints and appeals submitted annually across the sector.
The Committee thanked the Appeals, Complaints and Conduct Officer for her very clear and detailed report. Schools also wished to record their thanks for her support and advice given in individual cases.

ACTION: the University Board to be notified of the findings of the report and its consideration by the Committee.


	
	Action*
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	4
Approval and endorsement

4.1
There were no items for consideration under this agenda item.
5.
For note

The contents of the following reports were noted.  

5.1
Students’ Union President’s Report (Paper ESE/1112/42). Particular attention was drawn to the following discussions that had taken place at the SUBU Student Shout meeting held in February: 

· The ongoing request for the installation of additional drinking water fountains throughout the campus.

· The request for all lectures to be recorded and made available on myBU had split student opinion with half feeling that it would lead to poor attendance and half feeling that this would be a beneficial source of reference that students could utilise at a later date.

· The need for better parking provision for nursing students on late night placements. Financial support was available for supporting student travelling after buses had stopped, however students needed to be made more aware of this.

5.2
The Educational Development and Quality Manager reported verbally that the Institutional Review Working Group was awaiting details of who the audit team would be. The QAA thematic element for the audit process was due to be published at the end of March. The Working group continued to map against expectations and were identifying any immediate actions necessary for Schools. A draft of evaluation document was planned to be produced by the end of the academic year. The Committee thanked everyone involved for their input.

5.3
Update on the Fusion Seminar and Conference Series (Paper ESE/1112/42). It was noted that staff who had submitted abstracts would be notified shortly as to whether they had been selected. A programme for the event would soon be published.


	
	

	6.
Reporting Committees 
6.1
Student Voice Committee minutes were accepted (Paper ESE/1112/43). It was reported that this committee would be discussing the role of the Student Experience Champion as two School Quality Audits had identified that there was a need for further clarification of this role.

The following reports were received without comment:

6.2
E-Learning Enhancement Forum (Paper ESE/1112/44)

6.3 
Student Experience Programme (Paper ESE/1112/45)

	
	Action*


	7.
Any other business

7.1
The Committee considered the proposed changes to the Committee’s Terms of Reference (Paper ESE/1112/46) and further changes were suggested by members and deliberated.

A member of the committee suggested to consider reviewing the Main Responsibilities to see if it is possible to make them more succinct, for example: to subsume sections 8 and 9 into section 6.

ACTION: It was agreed that the following changes would enhance the effectiveness of the Committee and therefore to be recommend to Senate for approval:

· That the membership includes the University Chaplain.

· That the membership includes an Academic Administration Manager.

· That the membership includes the General Manager of the Students’ Union and/or the Students Union Head of Representation.

· That the wording of section 6 of the Main Responsibilities be changed from “To monitor key procedures relating to the student journey” to “To monitor the student experience relating to the student journey”.

7.2
The Student Union Vice President (Education) asked whether the Committee would discuss issues raised by the Student Union. The Deputy Vice Chancellor clarified that the Student Voice Committee as a reporting committee of ESEC may refer issues as appropriate to ESEC or elsewhere for discussion. Anything that required consideration for escalation should normally first be raised at the Student Voice Committee as a reporting Committee of ESEC. 

	
	MB



	8.
Date of next meeting


30 May 2012, 1400-1600, The Board Room
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